
1 

GLEN EIRA U3A INC.  Publication date:  29th October, 2018       Newsletter No.  117     October, 2018  

PRESIDENTôS REPORT 
 
The AGM took place on Thursday, 26th October, when our 
activities and programs for 2018 were reviewed and  plans for 
the year ahead in 2019 were outlined. A new committee of 
management was elected. Two members have retired ï Fay 
Morris and Stephen Au, and three new members are joining 
the committee ï Russell Stern, Jenny Shewin and Norma 
Leipnik.  Thank you to the retiring committee members for 
their contribution over a number of years, and welcome to our 
new committee members. 
 
Enrolments for next year are about to commence, and both on-
line and in -house versions are available.  As there is a growing 
demand for classes, early enrolment is recommended to ensure 
that you obtain the placement of your choice, and to avoid 
disappointment.  The Pink Room and the Purple Room will 
continue to provide flexibility for us to provide sufficient  
facilities for our growing number of classes and activities. 
 
With the addition of many new classes and increasing 
membership, the demand for class rooms continues to put 
greater demand on rooms. This requires making more use of 
outside venues, which at times provides challenges to both the 
course coordinating team as well as members. If your class is 
moved to an outside venue, this is done to service the needs of 
all of our members, and your tolerance of changing needs will 
be most appreciated. 
 
With over 1200 members and 150 plus courses or activities 
Glen Eira U3A is a complex operation, 100% operated by 
volunteers who carry out committee, front of house and back 
office duties, who give their time and expertise, and without 
their input we could not function. Our thanks and appreciation 
goes to each and every one. As in any organisation, occasionally 
situations arise that some of our members need to consider 
that their first preference for a particular course or allocation of 
a room cannot be accommodated, and accept that our 
resources are stretched to the limit and compromise is 
required.  
 
With all the current and planned developments, 2019 will be 
another stimulating and interesting year that will cater for the 
wide variety of interests of our membership and the local 
community.  
 

Garry Fabian  
President.  
 

CREATIVE WRITING  
 

The Creative Writing  class has now been running 
at U3A for five years. In many ways it is the 
highlight of my fortnight ï we have such fun as well 
as interesting discussions ï such a fascinating and 
diverse group of people! But not only that, everyone 
learns to write as well, because they all do the 
homework I set ï you learn to write by writing!  
It is not usually poetry. In fact Alec is giving us a 
very feisty and exciting detective long-short-story ï 
fortnight by fortnight. And this is the first sonnet 
that Bev has given us (and sheôs been in the class 
since 2014). I gave everyone the chance to submit 
for the magazine (New Horizons),  and almost  all 
did ï then they had to vote. And I counted up the 
votes.  Alec and Bev were the winners. Interestingly 
I had eleven entries, only four in verse, but all four 
got the highest votes. The class obviously felt theyôd 
like poetry to represent them.  
 

Dr Virginia Lowe  (tutor )  

 
  
Now and Then  by Alec Ruben  (90 years young) 

 
          In time we are in time we're not  
          In time remembered in time forgot.  
          So in time that will be me  
          Since only time makes a memory. 
          Yet time goes by much too fast  
          Too soon the future becomes the past. 
          So who can say who can tell  
          When will Now become Then? 
          Now and then in time are the same 
          In time each assuming the otherôs name. 
          Is time an illusion a slight of hand  
          An invisible controlling tightly wound band ?  
 
      see p.3 for further contribution  
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Please address all mail to; 
 PO Box 286, 
 Glen Huntly, 3163 
 
Office : 1151 Glenhuntly Road, 
    Glen Huntly, 3163 

 
Phone :  (03) 9572 0571 
 
E-mail : secretary@gleneirau3a.org.au 
 
Course enquiries :   
course-co-ordinator@gleneirau3a.org.au  
 
Website :  www.gleneirau3a.org.au 
Office Hours :    Monday to Thursday, 9.30 am to 
3.00 pm:          Friday, 9.30 am to 12.30 pm 
 

Committee. 2018 -2019  
President:  Garry Fabian 
Vice President: Del Stitz 
Secretary:  Maggie Moulds 
Treasurer:  Jo Brown 
General Members: Merv Barnett 
   Phillip Coleman  
   Jack Edelman 
   Elizabeth Goldberg 
   Norma Leipnik  
   Ditta Libson   
   Monique Nugent  
   Jenny Shewin 
   Russell Stern 
 

Course Co -ordinator : Del Stitz 
                                                      
Receptionist  
 Co-ordinator:      
Garden Co -ordinator:         Monique Nugent   

Newsletter Co -ordinator :    Heather Hudson  
      Email address: heathflo@iinet.net.au 
Publicity Co -ordinator:            Bruce King 

Dates to Remember  
 

Campus is closed on public holidays 
 
Melbourne Cup Day :   Tuesday, 6th November 
Enrolments for 2019 :   2019 courses available on 5th  
       November 
   1st round:  9.30 am 14th-16th November
  
   2nd round: 9.30 am 21st  November 
      
Art Show :  Thursday, 29th November to Sunday, 2nd         
 December 
Choir Concert :   Sunday, 2nd December,  1.30 pm 
 
Last day of classes of 2018 :  Friday, 23rd November  
 

Please direct any articles and photos  for 
the newsletter to Heather Hudson , 
editor, at the email address:  
heathflo@iinet.net.au  
or hand into the reception desk for filing 
in my pigeon hole.    Thank you.  

LETôS TALK ABOUT 
HOW YOU CAN HELP  

 
The commitment of our 
volunteers in the office is very 
much appreciated by all 
m e m b e r s  a n d  t u t o r s .   
However, a number of the 
2018 volunteers may be 
unavailable or may wish to  
change the level of their commitment  in 2019, so we are 
once again appealing for volunteers in reception and the 
office administration area.    
 
The reception work does not require great computer skills, 
and training will be given.    Work in the office 
administration area requires a more advanced level of 
computer skills but additional training again will be 
provided.  
 
If you are able to assist in either area, please leave your 
details with the office staff or send an email to 
reception@gleneirau3a.org.au.    All office volunteers and 
prospective volunteers are invited to a morning tea at the 
campus on Thursday, 24th January, 2019, at 10.30 am to 
arrange the rosters for 2019. 
 

Marian Dunstan, Reception  
Sue Coode, Office Administration  

Is any of this familiar? 

¶ you look in the mirror and one of your 

parents is looking back 

¶ Some bits no longer work,  those that do 

hurt 

¶ You look forward to a quiet evening in 

¶ You know plenty of answers but no one 

asks you any questions 
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from p. 1  Creative Writing class 
 
A Miracle (sonnet)  by Beverley Barrett 

 
The fire burns devouring ferns and bracken, 
No man or animal dare cross its path. 
Clawing, deadly flame, never to slacken 
Ferociously it claws spits at the rath. 
 Sad wrinkled face at the cottage door, 
ñPlease, please come and save me oh Holy Lord. 
Iôve served you well through my life I implore 
Save our crops, and our gums, trees much adoredò 
A mystic hand  calls her to the creek, 
No care she plunges into water deep, 
Shivering, trembling, the future bleak,  
 Exhausted but safe, tears she will weep. 
 Nature sighs taking care of next year, 
The old is out the new will soon be here. 

Your membership details and selections will then be 
displayed.  Select óPay Invoiceô.  When the invoice 
displays, select óSubmit Paymentô.  You can then pay as a 
Paypal customer, or opt for the guest checkout by 
selecting óPay by Credit or Debit Cardô and entering your 
details.  Once you have enrolled and paid, you can either 
save or print the paid invoice for your records. A 
telephone hotline is available if you need help with 
online enrolments 9572 2628 . 
 
The rules for the two enrolment rounds apply to online 
enrolments.  
 
In Person enrolment  
 
You can be assisted to enrol in person at the Glen Huntly 
campus.  You will need to complete a form indicating 
your selections in advance, including any reserve 
choices.  Volunteers in the computer room will enter 
your selections, and produce two invoices for you to take 
to the payment counter.  This year you can pay by credit 
card, debit card, cash or cheque. 
 
The rules for the two enrolment rounds apply to in 
person enrolments. 
 
Please be aware that the queues on the first day, 14 
November, are likely to be extensive.  Note that the 
building will not open until 9am, and enrolments wonôt 
commence until 9.30. Please follow the signs to the 
Green Rooms to wait in comfort and ensure you have 
completed your form showing your selections.  Please do 
not bring new members with you on 14 November.  We 
have asked new members who wish to enrol in person to 
attend on 16 November to enrol in the first round.  
 
Questions  
 
Please direct questions to reception volunteers who will 
either answer or seek further information for you.  
 

Del Stitz  
Secretary  

 
How to Enrol for Courses in 2019  

 
In 2019 we will operate over two semesters: 4 February 
to 28 June, and 15 July to 22 November.   Fees will be 
$60 for members and associate members.  This is 
a membership fee for Glen Eira U3A. The membership 
fee is not refundable except in exceptional 
circumstances.  The only separate fees charged for 
courses will be fees for consumables used in classes, e.g., 
flower arranging.  
 
You will be able to view the 2019 courses from 5 
November, either online or at the reception tables in the 
foyer.   Getting into some of our courses is very 
competitive.  Therefore, we conduct enrolments in two 
rounds. 
 
During the first round,  from 9.30 on 14 November 
till close of business on 16 November,  you can 
enrol in up to three courses, but only one can be art, 
one ESL and only one can be exercise . 
 
During the second round  from 9.30 on 21 
November  and after,  you can enrol in additional 
courses, up to a total of five full year courses and any 
number of short courses. 
 
This year we expect all members to pay fees at the time 
of enrolment.  Even if you are only wait -listed for a 
course, you must pay at enrolment. 
 
Online enrolment  
We encourage all members to enrol online using a credit 
or debit card.    Go to www.gleneirau3a.org.au .  Choose 
óLog Inô.  Enter your membership number from your 
badge, then enter the password you previously selected.  
We are encouraging all members to try logging in before 
enrolments commence.  If you have forgotten your 
password, you can press óI have forgotten my passwordô 
and it will be emailed to you.  
 
Then go to óView or select Coursesô, and tick your 
selections.  Press óConfirm selectionsô.  Select óFinalise 
Courses, and if necessary, Invoice and Paymentô. 
 

rath :   a Scottish peasantôs cottage;   a prehistoric round 
hill fort in Ireland;   a very small Dravidian temple in 
India  

EVENTS COORDINATOR  
 
A volunteer is required to coordinate catering for 
events such as: 

Art Show launch 
Choir concert 
Recorder concert 
Volunteer briefings  
Open day 
AGM 

Assistants are required to help with serving tea and 
coffee at events. 
 

Please contact Del Stitz on 9528 5495 or 
del.stitz@optusnet.com.au . 

http://www.gleneirau3a.org.au
mailto:del.stitz@optusnet.com.au
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TO HELL AND BACK  

On 4th September, Carolyn Pethick, a former Victorian 

Police officer for 35 years, spoke to, entertained and 

horrified the Perspectives group.  At a time when much of 

the news is looking at claims of bullying and intimidation 

of female MPs in the Federal Parliament, her stories of 

treatment by some people while in the police force were 

particularly relevant.   Although Carolyn stressed that she 

loved her time in the force, she was subjected to some 

horrifying treatment during this time.  At her first 

appointment in 1981 to an eastern suburbs police station, 

she was not introduced to the officer in charge until sheôd 

been there for three weeks.  He then commented that 

heôd ónever worked with a f......ing femaleô. (Well, at least 

the word was ófemaleô  - several times during her years in 

the force, women were referred to as ógirlsô.)   Carolyn 

worked in a variety of stations and task forces., the first 

one being  Task Force Zebra, dealing with SP 

bookmakers.   She was the only female in the otherwise 

all-male force.  While with the Independent Patrol Group, 

Carolyn was involved with the Ash Wednesday fires, and 

also became an emergency gaol warder when prisoners 

escaped from the Jika Jika prison and the warders went 

on strike. In the Stolen Car Squad, it was observed to her 

that ówe donôt have girls hereô.   She was merely handed a 

manila folder containing old telexes from Germany with 

which she went to the Road Traffic Authority for 

information.   She found that all the stolen cars, or their 

parts, had been bought by prominent business men.   The 

police officer in charge conceded that óhe might consider 

having another female detective in futureô. A stint in the 

Vice Squad was helped when a female TV personality was 

accosted in St Kilda by gutter crawlers, so the arrests 

were suddenly considered a priority!  Carolyn was 

successfully promoted to detective, but was found 

unsuitable for the CIBðunless she was ófound naked on 

the deskô of her would-be superior.  In Mildura, she was 

sent to the Police Womenôs Divisionðshe was the 

Division!  However, she found the male officers 

supportive during her three years there.   But at another 

time a much more junior male officer was chosen to be 

second-in-command; he was óone of the boysô and was 

needed for the football team.  When pregnant, she was 

granted three months maternity leave only.  There was no 

extended family leave.  When she returned to the force as 

a single mother, she was working every weekend and was 

given the maximum amount of night shift.   In 1997, she 

detailed her treatment to the Grievance Committee, 

which was óstrictly confidentialô, but all at the particular 

station knew about it. Her complaint file disappeared and 

unsubstantiated complaints about her appeared.  She 

asserted that  the situation for women nowadays is much 

better although some males have passed their use-by 

date.  ñIt is a work force problem, not  a police force 

problem onlyò. 

Margaret Y Blight  

Tutor Profile       
Andrew Kolb       A Passion for Music  

 
Andrew Kolb was born in Hungary in 1950, and  arrived in 
Australia with his family in 1957.  After completing his 
secondary education to HSC level, he obtained a BA from 
Swinburne University, followed by a Associated Diploma 
of Art and Music at VCA.  
 
Realising that the remuneration in the Arts was less than 
stable, he obtained teaching qualifications and took up a 
career in teaching. He worked at a number of schools, 
including 23 years at McKinnon Secondary College, as 
director of school music. During his tenure he produced a 
wide range of highly acclaimed productions at the school 
with great success. 
 
Retiring in 2005, his lifelong connection with music has 
not ceased. While he was studying at VCA, he was selected 
to sing in the chorus of the Victorian Opera Company, 
performing in the opera Don Giovanni. He has also sung 
with the chorus of the Australian Opera, and was the 
Cantor at Temple Beth Israel synagogue for nearly two 
decades. 
 
One of his other musical involvements has been as chair of 
the Jewish Service 
organisation Bônai 
Bôrith Jewish 
Eisteddfod, an 
annua l  you th 
m u s i c a l 
c o m p e t i t i o n .  
Joining Glen Eira 
U3A five years ago, 
he runs two music 
related courses at 
Glen Eira U3A ï 
Opera Passion and 
Grea t  A r t i s t s 
Produce Great 
Works.   In 2019 there will be a new course ï Opera for 
Big Interests.  ñIf students are not passionate for opera at 
the beginning of the course, they will certainly be at the 
end of the course,ò Andrew said with a gleam in his eyes. 
While obviously singing and music are high on his list of 
hobbies, community work and table tennis also rank 
among his interests. 
 
Andrew brings wide musical knowledge and his own 

enjoyment to the many students in his classes, and is a 

popular tutor at our U3A.  

Garry Fabian  
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ART FOR ARTôS SAKE 
 

Glen Eira U3A boasts some of Melbourneôs most creative 
artists all busy preparing their paintings, drawings and 
sculptures  for judging by one of Australiaôs foremost 
watercolour artists, Linda MacAulay.  The 5 th Annual Art 
Show and Sale will be held at the Glenhuntly Campus from 
Thursday 29 November to Sunday 2 December.  
Linda is happy to share with us her thoughts on judging art 
competitions and what she looks for from the artists.   She 
is amazed by the level of creativity and talent out there 
finding it óinspirationalô.   Glen Eira University of the Third 
Age offers some 15 art and art related courses ranging from 
Painting for Beginners to Advanced courses and self 
motivated groups. The students will be competing for Best 
in Show, Best Sculpture, Best Painting and Best Craft. 
If there is no stated criteria for the competition she is 
judging, Linda looks for an artwork óthat speaks to me in 
the unique voice of the artist and displays good techniqueô. 
Her advice for U3A students, particularly those beginners 
taking up art after retiring is, ñJust focus on doing what you 
enjoy. This shines through in a completed artwork and is 
the fastest way to build skill level.   It takes a really good 
artist to be able to use bad art materials well so buy the best 
quality materials you can afford when you are beginning as 
it really does make a difference.  I teach many classes where 
participants canôt master a technique because they have 
inferior productsôô. 
Lindaôs art career spans many decades and includes 
exhibiting, teaching and   residencies.    She recently spent 
time working as Artist in Residence at Uluru between 2010 
and 2014. ñItôs an amazing place to contemplate the 
universe and our place in it. I was very privileged to be able 
to create and sell work in this beautiful environmentò.   She 
has exhibited internationally and her works are featured in 
various State Galleries, corporate and private collections.   
Looking back on her very successful career, Linda recalls 
that she was actively encouraged not to pursue art as a 
career by numerous people including art teachers, parents 
and gallery owners.  ñLucky for me that just made me more 
determinedò. 
Next year Linda will go on teaching trips to Central 
Australia and will be participating in Nillumbik Artist Open 
Studios in May, while France beckons in 2020. 
Glen Eira U3A Art Exhibition can be visited at the campus 
either through the Woolworthôs Car Park or diagonally 
opposite Glenhuntly Railway Station in Glenhuntly Road, 
Glenhuntly.  The Glen Eira U3A Choir will perform at its 
closing on the afternoon of Sunday 2 December.   Then the 
artists turn their attention to what to paint for the 6 th 
Annual exhibition in 2019.  
One of the new sponsors this year is one of our neighbours,  
the Melbourne Racing Club at Caulfield,   with a grant that 
will go towards the prizes for winning artists.  
 
Gift vouchers have been donated by local Glenhuntly 

businessesðQuality Groceries and Cafe, JBA Physio, 

Horizon Framing, TOG Print and Digital Solutions.  

Bruce King,  Publicity Co -ordinator  

WANT TO GET PREPARED TO ENROL 
ONLINE?  
TRY TO LOG IN WEEK:  29 OCTOBER TO 2 
NOVEMBER for PRACTICE  
 
If you think you may like to enrol online, then try to 
log in to check that you can. 
 
LOGIN  
Go to www.gleneirau3a.org.au and choose óLog Inô. 
 
You will need to enter your membership number and 
your password. 

Your membership number is on your badge 
Your password will be: 

If you are a long term member, the last 
four digits of your telephone number 
(or your mobile if you have no 
landline)  

If you are a very recent member, the last 
five digits of your telephone number 
(or your mobile if you have no 
landline) or  

Another password that you chose yourself 
when you enrolled. 

 
If you try a couple of times and your password is not 
working, you can select óI have Forgotten My 
Passwordô and it will be emailed to you. 
If you try a couple of times and have a problem, then 
you can ring the helpline 9572 2628 and someone will 
help you or get back to you later. 
When you are logged in, you can be confident that you 
can login in future and enrol online when enrolments 
are open. 
 
ENROL  
Once you are ñlogged inò you can practise enrolling in 
a course by clicking on ñView or select Coursesò (left 
hand menu) and, when the course list appears, go to 
the bottom of the page. Here you will see 3 courses 
listed:  
 
8TEST01 Admin Test Course 1 
8TEST02 Admin Test Course 2 
8TEST03 Admin Test Course 3 
 
You can practise enrolling in any of these 3 courses by 
clicking in the ñtick boxò at the left edge of the course 
and then clicking on the ñConfirm Selectionsò box. 
When the new page appears, click ñFinalise Courses, 
and if necessary, Invoice and Paymentò.  
 

Your Member Details will then be shown, and by 

going to the bottom of the page, under ñEnrolments 

and subscriptionò, you will see that you have been 

enrolled in the course you ticked. 

 

Del Stitz  
Secretary  

http://www.gleneirau3a.org.au
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THE GLEN HUNTLY  
 

Many of you will know that Glenhuntly Road and the 
suburb Glenhuntly were named after a ship called the Glen 
Huntly.  I have found  some more information about that 
ship in a book titled óHell Shipô by Michael Veitch.   This 
book is about the ship Ticonderoga  which travelled from 
Liverpool in 1852 to Port Phillip Bay. On her three month 
voyage a large number of the passengers succumbed to 
typhus resulting in many deaths and many remaining very 
ill.   However, it seems that the Ticonderoga was not the 
only ship bringing to Melbourne  hundreds of typhus 
sufferers.   In 1840 the Glen Huntly arrived in Port Phillip 
Bay flying the yellow flag signifying the virulent disease.   
Michael Veitch in his book describes the Glen Huntly as 
being óone of the unluckiest vessels to ever set sailô.   She 
had left Scotland in 1939 with 157 mainly Scottish 
passengers aboard.  On her first night at sea, she collided 
with a coastal vessel, later struck a submerged rock, then  
later still ploughed into  another vessel.   Crossing the 
equator typhus broke out and so she arrived in Port Phillip 
with 50 cases of ófeverô and fewer passengers.   The 
authorities in Melbourne, very anxious to avoid the spread 
of typhus, ordered the Glen Huntly  to sail to Red Bluff, 4 
miles south east of the city.  This was Melbourneôs first 
sanitary (quarantine) station and isolated all the passengers 
from the population of Melbourne, housing the healthy  in 
temporary tent accommodation in this cold and windswept 
place and forcing the sick to stay on board.  Several other 
ships arrived in Port Phillip in the following years, so 
finally,  when the Ticonderoga arrived, the quarantine 
station was set up at Point Nepean. 
 
Veitch, Michael: Hell Ship, Allen & Unwin, 2018  
 

Editor  

 
New Seniors Exam,  
 You only need 4 correct out of 10 questions to 
pass.  
 
1) How long did the Hundred Years' War last?  
  
2) Which country makes Panama hats?  
 
3) From which animal do we get cat gut? 
 
4) In which month do Russians celebrate the October 
 Revolution?  
 
5) What is a camel's hair brush made of?  
 
6) The Canary Islands in the Atlantic are named after 
 what animal?  
 
7) What was King George VI's first name?  
 
8) What colour is a purple finch?  
 
9) Where are Chinese gooseberries from?  
 
10) What is the colour of the black box in a commercial 
 airplane? 
 
 
Remember, you need only 4 correct answers to pass.  
 
Answers:  P. 7 

Glen Eira U3A Choir End of Year  
Concert  

 

Sunday, 2nd December,  1.30-2.30 pm 
 
In the Green Room 
 
At the close of the Art Show 
 
A Christmas flavoured concert with many favourites  
 
Afternoon tea  will be provided at the end of the 
concert 
 

 

Cashtration:  the act of buying a house, 

which renders the subject financially 

impotent for an indefinite period of time 

 

Inoculatte:  to take coffee intravenously 

when youõre running late 

Arachnoleptic fit: the frantic dance 

perfomed just after youõve accidentally 

walked through a spider web 

 

Glibido:  all talk, no action 
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U3A MEMBERS INTERVIEWED  ON 
AIR   !!  

 
I am a tutor in ESL at Glen Eira U3A and a radio 
journalist  on J Air, a Jewish Community Radio Station.   
I recently interviewed members David Richards from 
Glen Eira U3A and Miriam Pinczower from 
Stonnington U3A  
 
David,  a newby,  had been only 6 weeks at U3A while 
Miriam  was involved in U3A from the very start in 1973 
while teaching ESL at RMIT 
 
Listening to the podcast there is little wonder U3A won 
its award last week for the most effective senior citizens 
organisation in Victoria  
 
Tune in to the podcast 
J-air.com.au 
Program grid Thurs 9 am The Baum Interviews  
Happy listening .......       
 

Hanna Baum,  
ESL Tutor  

 
 
Answers: see p. 6 for questions.  
 
1) How long did the Hundred Years War last?   116 
years 
  
2) Which country makes Panama hats?               
Ecuador 
  
3) From which animal do we get cat gut? Sheep and 
 horses  
 
4) In which month do Russians celebrate the October 
Revolution?                     November 
  
5) What is a camel's hair brush made of?      Squirrel 
 fur  
  
6) The Canary Islands in the Atlantic are named after  
what animal?                                                         Dogs 
  
7)  What was King George VI's first name?          Albert 
  
8)  What colour is a purple finch?               Crimson 
  
9) Where are Chinese gooseberries from?   New 
 Zealand 
  
10) What is the colour of the black box in a commercial 
airplane? Orange  

 YOU AND THE LAW  
 

TUTOR: BENNY ROSEN 
 
On 23rd August, for our last meeting of the short course, 
You and the Law,  this class made a trip to the city to 
visit the various law courts, the portrait gallery and the 
Supreme Court Library.   The day was very enjoyable as 
have been the past five weeks.   Benny shared his 
knowledge and wonderful stories, keeping us interested 
and amused always.   
  
The photo on the back page was taken in the Supreme 
Court Library.  
Thanks you Benny for sharing your time and insight into 
our legal system. 
 

Sue Pastinati  

You may have noticed a collection box 
on a table near the reception desk in 
the foyer.  
This is a collection box for used childrenôs and adultôs 
spectacles in good condition which can be 
forwarded to an aid agency which  sends them to 
developing countries where eye care professionals 
distribute them to those people with visual 
impairments.   It could make all the difference to their 
lives.   Further details can be obtained from  
 

Margaret Nelson     9528 6475  

THE EARTHQUAKE ON THE ISLAND 
OF ZAKINTHOS  

 
It was Monday, 15th August, 1953.   The weather was 
absolutely glorious.   It was summer in Greece and the 
sky was blue.  Zakinthos was a remarkable island with a 
variety of beautiful green trees, among them citrus and 
olive.   It had beautiful old -style buildings.  
 
I had just finished year six.   I was twelve years old.   
Everything  was as usual, the businesses, the farms and 
the residences.   I was at home with my family when we 
heard a huge explosion from the west.   A thick dusty 
mushroom covered the blue sky.   The earthquake was so 
powerful it affected other islands around us.   A strong 
dusty wind swept through our town.   Children cried and 
ran around calling for help.   Mothers holding their 
toddlers ran into the streets looking for their children.  
 
It was hard to describe the devastation.   The earthquake 
left a huge amount of damage.   Ninety per cent of the 
houses were gone.   The town was full of sadness.   
Thousands were killed and injured.   A lot of people died 
in homes that were destroyed.   People lost relatives, 
neighbours and friends.    Farmers lost their crops. 
 
In the afternoon, the Greek Red Cross sent water, tinned 
food, medicine, sleeping bags and tents.   The next day 
more support came from Europe.   It was a terrible day 
and one that would take many years to recover from.   I 
can never forget the fifteenth day of August, 1953. 
 

Panayiotis  
A student in the ñLetôs Learn Englishò class 
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The class You and the Law in the Supreme Court 
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